Chattisham & Hintlesham Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHATTISHAM AND HINTLESHAM PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE COMMUNITY HALL MEETING ROOM AT 7.30 P.M. ON THURSDAY 13th March 2014
----------------------------------------------------

PRESENT: 
Councillors:  Stephanie Coupland (chair), Ian Bryce, Ted Wright, Robert Taylor, Margaret Taylor, Chris Leney, John Whyman, Peter Eaton and Diane Chase.
Parish Clerk: Samantha Barber.
District Councillors:  Nick Ridley, 
County Councillor:  David Busby

Police: PCSO Melissa Cohen

Members of the Public:  There were two members of the public present
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Apologies for absence had been received from Ben Cox,Jamie Bostock and Frances Self 
2.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 13th February 2014:
Copies of these had been circulated to all councillors and were proposed as an accurate record of the meeting by Margaret Taylor and seconded by Chris Leney. The minutes were duly signed by Stephanie Coupland.

,
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST OF ANY ITEM ON THE AGENDA:
Chris Leney signed in respect of planning.
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF 13th February 2014:
Affordable Housing – The properties have begun to be advertised on the Babergh website.
Highways – SCC Highways have stated that the potholes in Priory Road are not deep enough to be a priority at the moment but will monitor the situation. The A1071 near Hintlesham Hall will be repaired properly in due course and currently there are still no plans or funding for Lower Barn Road.
Noticeboard – This is underway for Hintlesham and a quote has been received for the shelves in the Chattisham telephone box.

Babergh Planning Enforcement – It is understood from Babergh that a side extension on Cherryground Cottage has been built without planning permission and a retrospective planning application is expected to be made. After discussion it was decided to send a letter to Babergh to put forward the Parish Council’s views that they consider it unacceptable for building work to take place on any property and retrospective planning to then be sought. 
Traffic Survey – A recent traffic survey commissioned by the Police SNT and undertaken by SCC Highways in George Street found that there are 5700 car and 800 lorry movements a day along the A1071 with 40% of people travelling over the 30mph limit and 5 cars a day over 56mph. PCSO Cohen and the SNT are carrying out as many speed checks as possible. George Street and Duke Street are now designated ‘red hotspots’ by the Police. After discussion it was decided to write to Ian Richardson, SCC Highways to try and explore ways in which the traffic may be slowed when passing through the village and what can be done to improve safety especially with the increasing amount of traffic in particular lorries, which are using the road.

5. ADJOURNMENT FOR REPORTS FROM COUNTY, DISTRICT COUNCILLORS AND POLICE:

County: - County Councillor Busby had previously circulated a report and added to this that it is planned to close the A1071overnight at some point to repair the Burstall Bridge and at that time it is also planned to clear out and repair various ditches.
District: - Clr Nick Ridley reported that the Core Strategy had been adopted however Supplementary Planning documents would take some time to adopt. A planning expert has been appointed at Babergh to deal with the Wind Turbine application, the extended consultation period closed on the 28th of February. It is expected that the application will go to planning committee in May. The District Council budget for the year has been passed with voting made public for the first time. 
Police: - During February there had been no reported crimes in Chattisham and one in Hintlesham which was a heating oil theft. There had been reports of a small unmarked white tanker and possibly a van which may be involved in these thefts and the police would be interested in receiving information about either and they ask that residents remain vigilant. Catalytic convertor thefts are still a problem and a number of successful events have been held to mark convertors  
6.    REPORTS FROM PARISH COUNCILLORS :
Community Council – The Council recently held their AGM and will be celebrating it’s ‘21st ‘with a party on the 26th of April.
Accident – There had been a road traffic accident at Policeman’s Corner, the clerk had notified Highways regarding broken signage.

SALC – John Whyman had attended the SALC area meeting where speakers from Babergh District Council had discussed the Community Infrastructure Levy and the potential merger of the buildings occupied by the staff of Babergh and Mid Suffolk. The issue of problems with mobile phone coverage in the area were also raised. 

Neighbourhood Plan – It was felt by councillors that SALC should be involved and offering guidance in the creation of a Neighbourhood Planning policy. At present there does not seem to be any clear structure to follow for a village such as Hintlesham to begin writing a plan. It is also unclear how a plan would be financed and where any financial assistance would be available from. Clr Busby spoke about Suffolk County Council having some involvement.
7. FINANCE: 

The following items were approved by the council and the cheques signed. Proposed Ian Bryce and Seconded by Chris Leney
Chq No

Payee


Expense


Amount


100841

S Barber


Clerks Salary

£95.67
8. PLANNING – to note decisions from planning meeting 27/2:

B/14/00125 – Ceylon House, Raydon Road, Hintlesham

Application for certificate of lawfulness of an existing use

B/14/00102 – Ceylon House,Raydon Road,Hintlesham

Application to remove agricultural occupancy
The council felt unable to make a decision about the complex issues raised and recommended that the application be determined by the Development Committee and not a planning officer.

The current owner of Ceylon House had sent an e-mail to the Parish Council to explain the background detail of the property and also attended the Parish Council meeting.
B/14/00093 – Hintlesham Hall, Hintlesham

B/14/00094 – HintleshamHall, Hintlesham

Erection of building to house biomass boiler
The council had no objections
B/13/01326 – Manor Farm, Duke Street, Hintlesham

Application for listed building consent for internal and external alterations
The council had no objections
9. CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

Clerks and Councils Direct – Magazine

10. HEALTH AND SAFETY WORKING PARTY :
The working party meeting on the 6th of March was attended by E.Damant, J.Whyman C.Leney & I.Bryce (Chair) and the following notes were made.
We looked at playing fields, play areas, woodland, property and all other community owned assets in regard to H&S and insurance.

Chattisham Field & Play area. Mr & Mrs Chase kindly look after this area. Grass play area with football goal, play area which had some chippings last year, and bench? Play area to be checked by outside inspector. Mrs Chase to be asked to please continue to monitor the play area in the future. Diane Chase agreed to continue to monitor.
Hintlesham Playing Field. The two play areas to be checked by Inspector. Football goals to be checked by CC and bench to be investigated. CC to have written agreement with pitch hirers to cover maintenance, tidying (field and hut) and insurance.

Play area by Hall car park to be inspected. These inspections carried out by SALC recommended Inspector who has been vetted by J.W. Suggested that an inspection now and then every 2/3 years. Interim inspections by PC/CC members. A record must be kept. A book for inspections will be purchased by the Clerk
Wood by Hall. A regular tree inspection to be carried out and recorded, especially after high winds. Recommended that ivy be removed from roadside trees to remove weight and aid inspection. Working parties should have a written risk assessment done. Insurance should be covered by individuals own house hold policy for liability if volunteering to work in the wood, volunteers please check. If under CC control then CC insurance needs checking. Maintenance and replanting of wood to be ongoing under leadership of Ali Martin.

Activities under PC control.

Litterpick should have risk assessment and written instructions given to volunteers to avoid accidents. Stephanie Coupland organises the village litter pick and follows the guidelines from Babergh DC, a copy is given to volunteers together with litter pickers and High Vis vests
Speed watch also a risk assessment and written instructions. Speedwatch volunteers follow written guidelines.
Both of these have named leaders who must be listened to and be in charge.

Other assets looked at re insurance and liability.

2 large village signs. 2 other signs on insurance policy but not sure what they are. The two other signs will be investigated 
Benches. How many and where are they?  There is one on Hintlesham Playing Field and one under the village sign at Chattisham
4 noticeboards. At present cost not sure if they are covered for high enough figure. Figure to be investigated and if necessary increased 
2 telephone boxes.
Bus shelters. 4 in village but not all on our insurance. Which ones are we responsible for? Council responsible for two, SCC Highways the other two.
    
Hall and Hut are covered by CC insurance and seem to be OK

11. AOB/ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA:
Playground Assessment
The meeting closed at 9.05pm
